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Dr. Laura Rosenbury  

President  

Barnard College 

219 Milbank Hall 

3009 Broadway 
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Ms. Cheryl Glicker Milstein  

Chair  

Barnard College Board of Trustees  
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New York, NY 10027  
 

Dear Dr. Rosenbury and Ms. Milstein:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 

Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 

at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 

anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 

measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 

chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   

 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 

disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 

students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 

now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 

leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 

campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 

including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 

efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 

to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 

year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 

an education.  

 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 

horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 

campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 

school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 

such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 

conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 

consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 

Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 

citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 

behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 

campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National 

Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 

Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  

 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 

signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 

college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 

have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 

traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 

The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 

the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 

be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  

 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 

disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 

revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 

anticipation of the fall semester.  
 

2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 

future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 

for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 

discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 

pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 

charges.  

 

As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 

extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 

American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 

majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 

Education and the Workforce.  

 

 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 

The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-

briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 

Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 

charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-

campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 

 

 

__________________________ 

Jason Smith 

Chairman 

Committee on Ways and Means  

 

__________________________ 

Virginia Foxx 

Chairwoman 

Committee on Education and the Workforce  
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Dr. Rich Lyons 
Chancellor 
University of California, Berkeley 
200 California Hall #1500 
Berkeley, CA 94720 
 
Ms. Janet Reilly   
Chair 
University of California Board of Regents 
1111 Franklin Street, 12th Floor 
Oakland, CA 94607 

Dr. Michael V. Drake  
President 
University of California Board of Regents 
1111 Franklin Street, 12th Floor 
Oakland, CA 94607 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Dear Dr. Lyons, Ms. Reilly, and Dr. Drake:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National 
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  

 
 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  
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Dr. Katrina Armstrong  
Interim President  
Columbia University  
202 Low Library  
535 W. 116th Street, Mail Code 4309  
New York, NY 10027  
  
Ms. Claire Shipman  
Co-Chair  
The Trustees of Columbia University  
211 Low Library  
535 West 116th Street, Mail Code 4324  
New York, NY 10027  
  

Mr. David Greenwald  
Co-Chair  
The Trustees of Columbia University  
211 Low Library  
535 West 116th Street, Mail Code 4324  
New York, NY 10027  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dear Dr. Armstrong, Ms. Shipman, and Mr. Greenwald:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National 
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  
 

 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  
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Dr. Michael I. Kotlikoff  
Interim President  
Cornell University  
300 Day Hall  
Ithaca, NY 14853  
 
Dear Dr. Kotlikoff:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
 

On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  
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Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  
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Dr. Alan M. Garber  
Interim President  
Harvard University  
Massachusetts Hall  
Cambridge, MA 02138  
  
Ms. Penny Pritzker  
Senior Fellow  
Harvard Corporation  
Massachusetts Hall  
Cambridge, MA 02138  
 
Dear Dr. Garber and Ms. Pritzker:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  

 
 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  

 



Congress of the United States 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

 

August 22, 2024  

 

Dr. Sally Kornbluth  

President  

Massachusetts Institute of Technology  

77 Massachusetts Avenue  

Room 3-208  

Cambridge, MA 02139  

  

Mr. Mark P. Gorenberg  

Chair  

The MIT Corporation  

77 Massachusetts Avenue  

Room 7-203  

Cambridge, MA 02139 
 

Dear Dr. Kornbluth and Mr. Gorenberg:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 

Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 

at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 

anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 

measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 

chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   

 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 

disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 

students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 

now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 

leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 

campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 

including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 

efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 

to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 

year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 

an education.  

 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 

horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 

campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 

school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 

such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 

conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 

consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 

Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 

citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 

behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 

campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  

Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 

Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  

 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 

signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 

college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 

have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 

traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 

The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 

the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 

be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  

 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 

disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 

revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 

anticipation of the fall semester.  
 

2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 

future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 

for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 

discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 

pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 

charges.  

 

As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 

extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 

American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 

majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 

Education and the Workforce.  

 

 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 

The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-

briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 

Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 

charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-

campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920


Letter to Sally Kornbluth and Mark P. Gorenberg 

August 22, 2024 

Page 3 

Sincerely, 
 

 

 

__________________________ 

Jason Smith 

Chairman 

Committee on Ways and Means  

 

__________________________ 

Virginia Foxx 

Chairwoman 

Committee on Education and the Workforce  

 



Congress of the United States 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

 
August 22, 2024  

 
Mr. Michael Schill   
President   
Northwestern University   
633 Clark Street   
Evanston, IL 60208   
  
Mr. Peter J. Barris   
Chair, Board of Trustees   
Northwestern University   
633 Clark Street   
Evanston, IL 60208  
 
Dear Mr. Schill and Mr. Barris:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  

 
 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  

 



Congress of the United States 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

 
August 22, 2024  

Dr. Jonathan Holloway   
President   
Rutgers, The State University of New 
Jersey   
7 College Avenue   
New Brunswick, NJ 08901   
  
Dr. Nancy Cantor  
Chancellor, Rutgers University—Newark  
Office of the Chancellor, Center for Law 
and Justice  
123 Washington Street, Suite 590  
Newark, NJ 07102  
  
Ms. Amy L. Towers  
Chair of the Board of Governors   
Rutgers, the State University of New 
Jersey   
7 College Avenue   
New Brunswick, New Jersey   
 

Dr. Antonio D. Tillis   
Chancellor, Rutgers University—Camden   
Office of the Chancellor, Rutgers 
University—Camden  
303 Cooper Street   
Camden, NJ 08102  
  
Dr. Francine Conway   
Chancellor, Rutgers University – New 
Brunswick   
83 Somerset Street   
New Brunswick, NJ 08901  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dear Dr. Holloway, Dr. Cantor, Ms. Towers, Dr. Tillis, and Dr. Conway:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
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Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
 

On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 
universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  
 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  
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Washington, D.C. 20515 

 
August 22, 2024  

Mr. Darnell Hunt  
Interim Chancellor   
University of California, Los Angeles   
2147 Murphy Hall   
Los Angeles, CA 90095   
  
Ms. Janet Reilly  
Chair   
University of California Board of Regents   
1111 Franklin Street, 12th Floor   
Oakland, CA 94607  
  

Dr. Michael V. Drake   
President   
University of California   
1111 Franklin Street, 12th Floor   
Oakland, CA 94607  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Dear Mr. Hunt, Ms. Reilly, and Dr. Drake:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  

 
 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920


Letter to Darnell Hunt, Janet Reilly, and Michael V. Drake 
August 22, 2024 
Page 3 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  
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Washington, D.C. 20515 

 
August 22, 2024  

 
Dr. Larry Jameson   
Interim President   
University of Pennsylvania   
1 College Hall   
Philadelphia, PA 19104   
  
Mr. Ramanan Raghavendran   
Chair   
Board of Trustees   
University of Pennsylvania   
1 College Hall   
Philadelphia, PA 19104  
 
Dear Dr. Jameson and Mr. Raghavendran:  
 

As you know, institutions of higher education have been scrutinized by the U.S. House of 
Representatives due to the ongoing and pervasive acts of antisemitic harassment and intimidation 
at colleges and universities across the country since October 7, 2023. We write to you today in 
anticipation of the upcoming fall semester to ask what policies, procedures, and concrete 
measures your University will be implementing to prevent a reoccurrence of the antisemitic 
chaos that swept across America’s campuses last school year.   
 

Last year many colleges and universities appeared caught off-guard by the protests, 
disruptions, threats, and encampments that flooded campus, often to the detriment of Jewish 
students. While that is no excuse for the failures we saw last year, colleges and universities are 
now acutely aware of the consequences across their campuses that stem from insufficient 
leadership. Refusals to impose basic discipline, hold bad actors accountable, and restore order on 
campus in the face of disruptions, violence, and hate will make life worse for all students, 
including Jewish students. Your institution, and those like it, must be prepared for the organized 
efforts directed at Jewish students that will likely come roaring back to life when students return 
to campus this fall. Allowing your campus to suffer massive disruptions, as happened last school 
year, makes it extremely difficult for students, especially Jewish students, to feel safe and receive 
an education.  
 

Congressional hearings since October 7th featured shocking testimony revealing the 
horrific first-hand experiences of Jewish students simply trying to receive an education on 
campus. Since then, however, the University has had the entire summer to plan for the upcoming 
school year. As such, we expect that your institution will be ready, willing, and able to prevent 
such antisemitic conduct and disruptions that violate campus policies and the law and, when such 
conduct cannot be prevented, hold those responsible for such conduct accountable with real 
consequences.  
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On July 24th, Americans watched in horror as thousands of anti-Israel protesters in 
Washington, D.C. burned American flags, signaled their support for Hamas, and called for the 
citizen’s arrest of a foreign diplomat and Prime Minister. We noticed many of the same groups 
behind this abhorrent activity were the same groups behind the disruption and chaos on college 
campuses. This should come as no surprise given recent statements from the U.S. National  
Security Council Coordinator for Strategic Communications John Kirby, who made it clear that 
Iran “has been funding and encouraging” protests here in the United States.1  
 

Moreover, we have been concerned to see empty discipline and a lack of enforcement, 
signified by the fact that many who were arrested on July 24th in Washington D.C., and across 
college campuses during the academic year, were released and saw charges dismissed.2 We also 
have documented evidence that many students from the universities currently under investigation 
traveled to Washington, D.C., to participate in these protests, which ultimately turned violent.3 
The problem of antisemitic harassment, disruption, and violence has not been resolved. Based on 
the evidence available, these disruptions are likely to return to campuses this fall and you must 
be prepared to act. As such, we request responses to the following by September 5, 2024:  
 

1. What have you done to prepare for unauthorized encampments, protests, and other 
disruptions on campus should they arise again this fall? Please include any new or newly 
revised policies or rules, or any additional materials, that have been developed in 
anticipation of the fall semester.  

 
2. What changes, if any, have you made to disciplinary procedures to ensure that discipline 

for violations of campus policy or law is imposed efficiently and effectively to help deter 
future misconduct on at your institution? This includes ensuring that bodies responsible 
for disciplinary processes are willing to enforce University rules, impose the appropriate 
discipline, are accountable to the University administration, and urge local prosecutors to 
pursue charges against individuals arrested for violating the law rather than dropping 
charges.  
 
As the fight against antisemitism continues, we will not rest until American colleges and 

universities restore a safe learning environment for students. Colleges and universities receive 
extraordinary benefits through the tax code and through many forms of federal funding. The 
American people expect basic accountability in return. If you have any questions, please contact 
majority staff at the Committee on Ways and Means or the majority staff at the Committee on 
Education and the Workforce.  

 
 

 
1 Press Briefing by Press Secretary Karine Jean-Pierre and National Security Communications Advisor John Kirby, 
The White House (July 25, 2024), https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-
briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/.  
2 Sabrina Smolders, Twitter (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/SabrinaSmolders/status/1816502174282584332; Cybele 
Mayes-Osterman and Asher Stockler, Campus protests across the US result in arrests by the hundreds. But will the 
charges stick?, USA TODAY (May 1, 2024), https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2024/05/01/college-
campus-protest-arrests/73528113007/.  
3 Shabbos Kestenbaum, TWITTER (July 25, 2024), https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920.  

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2024/07/25/press-briefing-by-press-secretary-karine-jean-pierre-and-national-security-communications-advisor-john-kirby-7/
https://x.com/ShabbosK/status/1816621919833407920
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Sincerely, 
 
 
 

__________________________ 
Jason Smith 
Chairman 
Committee on Ways and Means  
 

__________________________ 
Virginia Foxx 
Chairwoman 
Committee on Education and the Workforce  

 


	Barnard - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	Berkeley - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	Columbia - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	Cornell - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	Harvard - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	MIT - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	Northwestern - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	Rutgers - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	UCLA - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter
	UPenn - Antisemitism Investigation_Fall Semester Letter

